AESS Board of Governors Meeting

October 17, 2001

Daytona Beach, Florida

Executive Vice President Russ Lefevre convened the meeting in the absence of Paul Kostek, who was representing AESS at the International Radar Conference in China.

The following board members were in attendance:  Jose Bolanos, Jim Huddle, Russ Lefevre, Jim Rankin, Frank Van Graas, Walt Downing, Cary Spitzer, Ron Schroer, Sid Bennett, Paul Gartz, Bob Rassa, Charley Gager, Randy Moore, and Dave Dobson (ex officio).

The minutes of the prior meeting were approved with one change:  the status of Action Item 3001 was changed to “closed” since the orientation occurred even though not all new board members were present.

Paul Kostek’s President’s Report was distributed in advance and mentioned for the record.

Russ Lefevre reported on his participation on the Book Broker board.  AESS received the sixth highest return from Book Broker last year due to the number of conferences we sponsored.

Charley Gager reported highlights from the Treasurer’s report, which was distributed prior to the meeting.  The primary discussion was the projected AESS net deficit that will result from the IEEE infrastructure cost tax that exceeds AESS’ projected operating surplus.  To address an even greater challenge for 2002, non-member fees and the projected recovery of outstanding funds from conferences have been increased in the 2002 budget.   Charley recommended that the board consider the following questions, with resulting discussion and actions as shown:

· Question:  Should we increase member dues and publication fees to at least cover the incremental cost of serving an additional person?  Response:  It was moved and seconded that the Transactions member price be raised to $20 in 2003.  The motion was approved unanimously.

· Question:  Should we take a more aggressive stance with AESS-sponsored conferences to set targets for surpluses?  Response:  Russ stated that the Vice President for Conferences would be instructed to enforce IEEE policy of 15% projected reserves.

· Question:  Should we be more restrictive in reimbursing board member expenses?  Response:  President to remain within budget.

· Question:  Should we have a target goal for the level of reserves we desire to retain?  Response:  No specific action at this time.

· Question:  Should the AESS BoG make recommendations for TAB on apportionment policies?  Response:  Russ and Charley will advocate that apportionment be based on membership, not projected surplus or size of reserves.

John Ruth and Tom Smith, representing the AIAA Board of Directors, presented information on an AIAA strategic planning initiative which includes greater partnership with other societies for co-sponsorship/co-location of conferences and other areas of professional cooperation.  No specific actions were requested or committed.

Paul Gartz presented recommendations from the Strategy Committee, including the following immediate next steps:  

· Increase working together of separate AESS RAAs aligned to strategies,

· Align every conference to a panel,

· Strengthen systems engineering and large-scale integrated systems,

· Add training with separate marketing for tutorials,

· Increase cross-society, working together relationships,

· Talk to/ listen to our large organization “customers” (industry/government/academic).

After discussion, the board agreed that the officers would meet in early February to decide on specific actions regarding the committee’s recommendations.  Paul agreed to develop prioritized, specific recommendations to support the February meeting. 

Charley Gager facilitated officer elections in the absence of Myron Greenbaum, Chairman of the Nominating Committee.  Russ Lefevre was elected President by acclamation.  Paul Gartz was elected Executive Vice Chairman, having received a majority of the votes cast.

Henry Shein, Director of IEEE Strategic Planning and Institutional Research, presented a preliminary summary of the results from the AESS 2001 Member Survey.  A handout was distributed.  The final report will be sent to Paul Kostek in about a month.  Recommendations and conclusions from the survey results were as follows:

· AESS should attempt to attract members closer to the time they receive their degrees and attempt to retain members longer.  David Dobson countered this with an observation that engineers generally practice for 10 years before becoming systems engineers interested in AESS.

· Career enhancement was the primary reason for membership in AESS.

· Remaining technically current
88%

· Obtaining publications

78%

· Continuing education


45%

· Attending technical meetings

20%

· Chapter meeting attendance was very low and was a low priority for members.

· Increasing technical meeting attendance is an opportunity.

· Publications enjoy a very high satisfaction rating and should be emphasized.

· Interest was very high in the proposed applied aerospace and systems design and engineering magazine. 

· Interest was very high in CD ROM publications.

Russ Lefevre presented the V.P. Conferences report in the absence of Barry Breen.  Russ committed to resolving outstanding issues with the Aerospace Conference before the next board meeting.

The board agreed that the next meeting would be at the PLANS Conference scheduled for April 15-18 in Palm Springs, California.  The specific date of the board meeting will be announced later.

The board agreed that the fall meeting would be held at the Carnahan Security Conference scheduled for October 20-23 in Atlantic City, New Jersey.

The Publications report was distributed in advance and mentioned by Ron Schroer for the record.  David Dobson reminded affected board members of deadlines for Systems Magazine articles.

It was moved and seconded that AESS contribute $2500 to a New Jersey middle school for construction of a remote-controlled helicopter.  The motion was amended to require that the school be made aware that the contribution is from AESS and that AESS receive recognition and feedback.  The amended motion carried unanimously.

Walt Downing, VP for Member Affairs, had no report on Chapter Activities in Zafir Taqvi’s absence.  For membership development, Walt reported that although he sends welcome letters to new members, membership continues to fall.  Walt sends a separate letter to members who reinstate lapsed memberships and also sends letters to Systems Magazines authors soliciting them to join AESS.  Walt is also pursuing special AESS membership information for display and/or distribution at conferences.

Jim Huddle, VP for Technical Operations, presented his report and solicited input for new panel chairmen for some of the inactive technical panels.  Jim noted that distinguished lecturer program activity has increased significantly.  The initial Walter Fried Memorial Award will be presented at PLANS Conference in April 2002.  Cary Spitzer reported on his participation as AESS’ representative to the IEEE USA Aerospace Policy Committee.  

Jim Huddle noted the success of the DASC student paper contest and reported that the RADAR conference received a $13,000 grant to conduct a student paper contest as well.

Jose Bolanos observed that AESS BoG bylaws require the removal of board members who miss two board meetings in a row without an excuse.   Joel Walker was assigned the action to review recent past attendance by board members and report at next BoG meeting.

The board meeting adjourned.

